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22nd Floor 

Members and Alternates Present 

Yvonne Sanchez Eric Larson  Ashley Emery 
Doug Campbell Scott Cooper Jan Arntz 
Kay Kelly Matt Fox  Ruedi Risler (Alt. – non-voting) 
John Gaines Barbara Quinn John Berkedal (Alt. – non-voting) 
Joan Kelday  Kerry Kahl  Rick Mohler (Alt. – non-voting) 
Brett Frosaker Bry Osmonson  
  
Staff and Others Present 

Maureen Sheehan Sally Clark 
(See attached attendance sheet) 

I. Welcome and Introductions  

Mr. Matt Fox opened the meeting. Brief introductions followed. 

II. Housekeeping 

Mr. Fox suggested to adopt the October minutes at next month’s meeting 
(November 29). 

III. Public Comment 

Mr. David West of the U District Alliance for Equity and Livability, a coalition 
of area labor community, social service and faith organizations whose concern 
is the growth in the U District commented and suggested for the Committee to 
intervene with the MIMP up zone process.  

He noted that the University’s expansion will have an adverse impact on 
affordable housing to students and staff, transportation, child care, residential 
communities, and does not acknowledge the realities this will effect on race and 
social issues. He provided a copy of the detailed comments to the Committee. 

Mr. Fox commented that when he attended the EIS scoping public hearings, a 
number of people echoed and expressed the same concerns on these various 
issues. 

A comment was made about the role of the University as a public institution to 
educate and inform future generations about its responsibility to provide an 
affordable and livable city, and not just about dollar-and-cents. 

Mr. West suggested inviting their Land Use attorney at the next meeting to 
make a short presentation on the issues summarized in his comments. Mr. Fox 
and Mr. John Gaines mentioned that they are open to the suggestion. 
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Ms. Maureen Sheehan mentioned that she will reach out with Mr. West to schedule something. 

IV. Committee Deliberation 

Ms. Kjris Lund opened the discussion for group presentation and deliberation. 

Ms. Lund asked the University staff to do a short presentation to clarify and answer questions about the 
comments that were made so far on the plan. After the presentation, each group will have 15 minutes to 
present the topics they were assigned to. The goal for tonight’s meeting is to have the full group hear the 
comments and recommendations and understand the various issues. The City and University staff will then 
take what the group has written and what was heard at our next meetings and format and structure the 
language to a final comment letter. 

As each group presented, she will listen and will try to filter the following: 1) is there a consensus on the 
comments or disagreements? 2) are the comments relevant and does it relate to the role of CUCAC, and 3) 
is this is a priority for the group. 

She reminded the Committee that there will be more opportunity between tonight and the next meeting on 
November 29th to integrate new comments and add new information. If comments are rejected by this 
Committee or there was not enough agreement; the individual and the community group that they 
represent will be able to submit comments as well. These plans are huge documents, and it is the 
responsibility of this Committee to influence and effect these plans. It is important for this Committee to be 
clear and persuasive on their comments to have an impact to these plans. 

Ms. Sheehan mentioned that she received 140+ comments so far and more comments will be added after 
this meeting. Rather than relying on her to transcribe these comments, she requested if the group can go 
ahead and write these additional comments and submit them to her by November 18th.  

Ms. Theresa Doherty began by addressing one of the comments regarding primary and secondary impact 
zones. If the group wants to look at the analysis on primary and secondary impact zones, they should focus 
on the EIS and there are sections that discuss this. She added that if they are interested in reviewing 
transportation, there is a transportation report with fold-up maps that discusses the primary and secondary 
impact zones with regards to different intersections. 

Ms. Doherty mentioned a comment that the UW Tower is 240 ft. and she clarified that it is 325 ft. 

There were questions about how much space the University leases and the number of employees; she noted 
that under the City/University Agreement, the University is required to publish an annual report about the 
Master Plan, and this information is available in the report and are available online via the DON website 
as well as the University’s Regional & Community Relations website. 

Ms. Doherty mentioned about questions on how much space the University leases outside the MIO 
boundary. This information can be found at page 33 the Campus Master Plan, summarizing the existing 
space outside the MIO as well as a map of where these buildings are located. 

There were concerns raised about the impact of employees coming in and out of the MIO boundary. She 
noted that all University employees are accounted for, the only group of employees that are not counted 
are Harborview, who has their own Master Plan. 

Subgroup Discussion: 

Ms. Lund began the discussion on the presentation of each of the subgroups. 

Group #1 

Group #1 addressed the primary and secondary impact zones and transportation details.  

Mr. Brett Frosaker mentioned the impact of Montlake Boulevard by cars and pedestrians has been 
adequately analyzed as it relates to the impact to the neighborhood and the primary and secondary 
zones, and if the influx of traffic has been vetted. 

Mr. Frosaker commented about the second bridge on whether it has been approved or not. He added that 
this was not addressed in the EIS and its impact to pedestrian access. 
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He also noted NE Pacific Street, Montlake Boulevard and the concern about Light Rail traffic and major 
truck traffic routes whether these has been adequately mitigated with regards to access. 

With regards to the east side growth and the elimination of about 800 parking spaces, that he is not the 
right person to make a comment on it since he was satisfied with the parking situation that was addressed 
in the EIS. 

The group inquired about where would the cars go and park once these spaces are eliminated. 

Mr. Fox asked what will the new parking space would look like if these are built at a different campus site 
and if these spaces can satisfy the demand. 

Mr. Frosaker commented that the purpose of the MP and EIS is to assess, analyze and mitigate all of the 
impact within the MIO, and felt that if falls short in explaining these impacts for not including the areas 
outside the MIO. 

Mr. Fox echoed his objection on expanding the MIO boundary since it empowers the University in a way 
that he is not comfortable with. He noted that expanding the MIO boundary gives the University unilateral 
power and removes these properties from the City’s land use code. 

Mr. Frosaker commented about structured parking and noted that since it has an adverse impact, it should 
be counted against the square feet, and should be encouraged to build an underground parking if it is 
possible. He suggested that if it is built underground that it should be counted as part of the square 
footage. 

He added about the concerns about his neighborhood group around buildings along Montlake and the 
potential increase of pedestrian traffic and off-street parking spill over. He suggested a possible 
mitigation of having RPZ for the neighborhood in the area as well as more sidewalks. 

Group #2 (00:46:18) 

Mr. Reudi Risler commented that it is essential and important to have coordination between the University 
and the Transit agencies in order to resolve the transportation challenges. 

He added that the University should focus on more transportation infrastructure project and not just the U-
Pass. 

He mentioned about the intersection level of service and how the University will be pedestrian and bike 
friendly. He suggested that these types of investigations apply to pedestrians and bikes and there were 
very little metrics or information about it. He noted that all investigations about traffic changes off campus 
should be analyzed and driven by data such as pedestrian, bicycle and vehicle counts and identify the 
needs for reasonable connections in the area. 

Ms. Lund mentioned that she has not read through the transportation appendix and asked Ms. Doherty if 
such data that was presented by Mr. Risler is readily available. 

Mr. Rick Mohler made a comment about looking for a data driven metric that yields a clearly described 
commitment to these issues, and he noted that this was lacking. There were suggested language, but lacks 
the specifics to make sure it happens. 

Mr. Douglas Campbell commented commute distances could be included a metric. Mr. Risler noted that it is 
one of the topics that needs to be discussed. 

Mr. Fox mentioned about what he heard from the public hearing about lower wage University employees 
who live far from the campus and how they spend more time travelling to and from the campus. Once the 
U district becomes more upscale, fewer employees will be able to afford to live in the area. 

Mr. Risler commented about RPZ’s and added that the University needs to do more work around it such as 
how it will be enforced. Mr. Frosaker commented that the RPZ issue is about keeping students and staff 
from parking in nearby neighborhoods, and how much the University is willing to spend to have these RPZ’s 
in the neighborhood. 
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Mr. Risler commented about the Burke-Gilman trail as an important transportation route, and the University 
needs to do more about improving this trail. 

He also noted that there were a lot of language about “shall be done”; and it should say “will be done” so 
it will be focused on real work and commitment. 

Mr. Fox challenged the comment stating that the location of the proposed innovation district that will make 
an important contribution to the campus and neighborhood, noting that this has no universal agreement 
(Item #32). 

A comment was made about making sure the University’s role in accommodating bike parking particularly 
at the Brooklyn station as well as access to campus from the west of the Roosevelt light rail station is 
reinforced. 

Group #3 (00:59:34) 

Group #3 commented that they agreed on the Group #2 comment regarding the east campus land 
bridge (Item #29), they would like to ensure about the Union Bay natural area be protected. 

Ms. Lund commented that in the Master Plan presentation, her impression was that the land bridge was 
terminated on the other side of the natural area. Mr. Frosaker noted that the concern is about the impact 
of the new development and the run-off it will cause. A comment was made about making sure that the 
University is aware about this resource and how it is going to be mitigated. 

A comment was made about the environmental impact of the surface parking that exist is far greater than 
the new development.  

Group #3 felt good about the plan by the University. They expressed some environmental concerns about 
the landscaping at the large park and making sure the public is discouraged from sleeping or hiding in the 
area. It should be safe as well as make public amenities available to the public. A comment was made 
about ensuring a balance between safety and public accessibility. 

The group was enthusiastic about the waterfront plan and how it incorporates a walkway to the west 
campus. They would like to see signage for kayakers and expressed concerns about the waterfront 
launching area for boats and activities and they would like to have more details on how this is going to be 
mitigated. 

A comment was made about concerns regarding rooftop surfaces, solar panels, and greener buildings. Ms. 
Lund commented that these issues can be summarized under the development guidelines. 

Ms. Lund commented about an issue that was brought up regarding view corridors. Mr. Fox noted that a 
designated view corridor need to be added on building size 38 west of the University Bridge looking 
south. 

Group #3 echoed the same issues the other group brought regarding green development to absorb storm 
run-offs. 

A comment was made about the concerns at Portage Bay, that if these properties are not properly lit, they 
may cause glare across the water into the neighborhood. 

Group #4 (01:09:40) 

Mr. Fox commented about the University is arguing that the new height zones is consistent with the zone 
heights being proposed in the U District upzones. He noted that this is only true if the U District upzone has 
two heights; and all maps should show the lower heights and upper heights.  

He argued that the University buildings will not look like a slender, residential type buildings but will be 
blockier commercial/institutional buildings. He noted that the entire conceptual underpinning that going 
240 ft. is consistent with the U District zoning is not necessarily the case unless the University is building 
slender, residential towers and providing the amenities that qualify for the increased heights. 

He noted that they are recommending w21 be at 105 ft.; w30 at 90 ft. because of its adjacency to the 
College Inn.  
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The group is not looking at downzoning most University properties, but instead at interfacing with the 
neighborhood where the proposed buildings are incompatible with surrounding zoning. 

He mentioned the open space in the west campus area, and recommends hard triggers to ensure that the 
west campus green space will occur. 

The group needs clarification about the existing industry and academic partnerships in the innovation 
district, and noted that the buildings on east campus have no precedent in the surrounding areas with 
regards to 130’ building heights and the groups supports a designated view corridor on W-38 and along 
Montlake. 

Mr. Campbell commented about neighborhood focus and the University’s cumulative impacts. He noted that 
their concern is maintaining the neighborhood, not just as a commute destination but at a sustainable level.  

He noted that the University did not fully study the effect of dispersing its growth among other 
neighborhoods. Also, the University has not looked at other innovation districts in other cities, to look at 
their effect on communities. The University may have to take some remedial action to ensure that the 
neighborhood remains a neighborhood and that it will remain open to all income levels. These concerns 
and issues were not analyzed in the EIS. The University should look at moving some of the University’s 
growth where lower income employees live and developing those neighborhoods. 

Ms. Lund commented about if the group have had discussions around building mass and block coverage. 
Mr. Fox noted that they made several comments about tower separation and discussed increasing the 
public realm allowance, and upper level setbacks. 

Ms. Lund asked if the group talked about the consequence of the growth target the University has. Mr. Fox 
commented that they did discussed about it, and they do not see any built alternative that has a built of 
less than 3 million sq. ft. in west campus. 

Mr. Campbell commented that there is nothing in the EIS that addressed how to preserve the U District as a 
neighborhood.  

He added that they would like the University to study the impacts of growth of other Universities and 
identify if innovation districts are a neighborhood or a workplace commute destination. He suggested that 
the University make a possible modification to the plan that shows the percentage of employees that can 
walk to campus to work. 

Committee Discussion: 

Ms. Lund began to ask the Committee if they have any disagreements to the comments that the group 
presented. She noted that Mr. Fox pointed out his disagreement on expanding the MIO boundary. 

(Note: The Committee had a back and forth discussion about the definition, language and technicality of a MIO 
boundary.) 

Ms. Lund noted that this Committee does not want to revisit the MIO boundary issues. She commented that 
any suggested changes to the MIO boundary can go forward within their own community group. She 
addressed the Committee’s concern about the connection about what is happening on and off campus as 
well as the primary and secondary impact zones. Mr. Frosaker commented that if the University decided to 
build off campus and outside the MIO, these should be counted in the total sq. footage. 

Ms. Lund asked the Committee if there are any other comments from the group that the Committee may not 
get behind and the option is to submit comments individually or through their community group. 

Mr. Fox reiterated that there is no universal agreement regarding the innovation district. 

Mr. Campbell asked if his comments addressing in regards to social and neighborhood issues are shared 
by the group. Mr. Fox commented that he agrees in concept and principle, but it may need some language 
clarification.  

Ms. Sheehan added that the group should clearly define what makes a neighborhood and livable. 

Next Steps: 
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Ms. Sheehan noted that any additional or new comments, and clarifications that were not covered in the 
matrix needs to be submitted by November 18. 

The next scheduled meeting is Nov 29 and the format will be like this meeting with more organized 
comments. There will be no new comments accepted at this time. 

The Committee will meet on December 6 and the goal is to draft a response letter. 

At the December 13 meeting, the Committee will be finalizing and voting on what the comments and the 
comment period closes on December 19th. Between December 13th and the 19th, she will be finalizing the 
comment letter, and will not ask for any clarification from the Committee.  

V. New Business 

There was no new business. 

VI. Adjournment 

No further business being before the Committee, the meeting was adjourned. 
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